

Internal study material

Business law and law of EU



doc. dr. Janez Žirovnik, viš. pred. Jana Knez

IBS - International Business School, Ljubljana November, 2024



Avtor: doc. dr. Janez Žirovnik, viš. pred. Jana Knez

Naslov: Business law and law of EU

Založnik: IBS, Mednarodna poslovna šola Ljubljana

Elektronska izdaja Ljubljana, 2024

Kataložni zapis o publikaciji (CIP) pripravili v Narodni in univerzitetni knjižnici v Ljubljani

COBISS.SI-ID 216396803

ISBN 978-961-96843-0-6 (PDF)





Introduction anecdote

The story of business law in the European Union begins, as so many legal traditions do, with a tale of conflict and resolution. Imagine, if you will, the bustling marketplaces of the late 20th century, as borders between European states began to blur under the promises of economic integration. In one such market, a German manufacturer and an Italian distributor quarrelled over a shipment of machinery. Both parties insisted on the application of their national laws, and neither would yield. The ensuing legal battle was costly and prolonged, exposing the inadequacies of fragmented legal frameworks in a rapidly unifying Europe. It was out of such disputes that the EU's modern legal architecture began to take shape, guided by the principle of harmonization and the promise of a common market.

This anecdote is emblematic of the broader purpose of business law: to create certainty and fairness in commercial dealings. It is also a reminder of law's dynamic nature, constantly evolving to meet the needs of its time.

Brief intro with history of Business law and law of EU

The evolution of business law and the legal framework of the European Union is a reflection of humanity's perpetual quest for order and fairness in commerce. The origins of business law can be traced back to ancient civilizations, where trade was facilitated by rudimentary legal principles. The Babylonians, for instance, codified commercial practices in the Code of Hammurabi, providing early examples of contract enforcement and credit arrangements. Similarly, the Roman Empire contributed significantly with its sophisticated legal system, laying the groundwork for many legal doctrines that persist to this day, such as *pacta sunt servanda* (agreements must be kept).

During the medieval period, as trade expanded across Europe, a new body of law emerged: the *lex mercatoria* or "law merchant." This system was developed by merchants themselves, aiming to resolve disputes quickly and fairly without resorting to the slower and often fragmented local laws. The *lex mercatoria* was inherently transnational, applying uniformly across different jurisdictions, which greatly facilitated cross-border trade. Over time, national legal systems began to incorporate these principles, leading to the development of modern commercial law.

The emergence of nation-states in the 16th and 17th centuries marked a shift in the legal landscape. States began to codify commercial laws within their own jurisdictions, resulting in a diversity of legal systems. The Industrial Revolution further accelerated the need for more sophisticated legal frameworks to address issues such as corporate formation, labor relations, and competition. By the late 19th and early 20th centuries, the foundations of modern business law were firmly established, characterized by comprehensive codes and specialized regulatory bodies.

Parallel to this historical development of business law, the idea of European integration took root in the aftermath of World War II. The devastation of the war underscored the need for a new political and economic order to prevent further conflict. In 1951, the Treaty of Paris established the European Coal and Steel Community (ECSC), marking the first step towards economic integration. This was followed by the Treaty of Rome in 1957, which created the European Economic Community (EEC) and laid the groundwork for the EU's legal system.

The EU's legal framework is unique in its dual nature, combining supranational and intergovernmental elements. It derives its authority from foundational treaties and is further developed through regulations, directives, and decisions. Over time, the scope of EU law has expanded beyond the regulation of goods to include services, capital, and labor, thereby fostering a truly single market. The EU's legislative instruments aim to harmonize national laws, reducing legal fragmentation and ensuring that businesses operate under a consistent set of rules across all member states.

Business law within the EU context is therefore a hybrid of national traditions and supranational directives. It addresses the challenges of operating in a single market composed of diverse legal cultures. Key areas of EU business law include competition law,

company law, and consumer protection, each designed to promote fair competition, facilitate cross-border trade, and safeguard the interests of market participants.

The interplay between business law and EU law has been transformative. The principle of mutual recognition, established by the seminal case of *Cassis de Dijon* in 1979, epitomizes the EU's approach to harmonization. It allows goods lawfully produced in one member state to be sold in another, thereby overcoming regulatory barriers. This principle has since been extended to other areas of business law, demonstrating the EU's commitment to an integrated legal framework.

In the global context, the EU's legal system serves as a model for regional integration, influencing other trade blocs and international organizations. It also interacts dynamically with international legal instruments, such as those developed by the United Nations and the World Trade Organization, ensuring that EU law remains compatible with global standards.

In conclusion, the historical development of business law and EU law is a testament to the adaptability and resilience of legal systems. As commerce evolves and new challenges arise—be it digital transformation, environmental sustainability, or geopolitical shifts—business law and EU law will continue to play a crucial role in shaping a fair, efficient, and competitive marketplace. This book seeks to explore these dynamic legal landscapes, offering a comprehensive guide for students and practitioners alike.

Table of Contents

| 1 | General legal terms | 1 |
|----|---|----|
| 2 | International legal sources | |
| 3 | Company law on the EU level, EU member's states and USA | 14 |
| 4 | Corporate governance | 17 |
| 5 | International contract law | 23 |
| 6 | Business contracts | 27 |
| 7 | Bank guarantees and International letter of credit | 32 |
| 8 | Resolving disputes out of international relations and contracts | 36 |
| 9 | Performing services and employment relations on the EU market | 39 |
| 10 | CASE STUDIES | 41 |
| 11 | Progress tests | 58 |
| 12 | OTHER MATERIALS | 62 |



1 General legal terms

In the realm of business law and European Union (EU) law, a comprehensive understanding of fundamental legal terms is indispensable. These terms form the bedrock upon which complex legal concepts are constructed, facilitating precise communication and analysis within the legal profession. This chapter elucidates key legal terms, providing a foundational framework for the subsequent exploration of intricate legal doctrines and practices.

1.1 Jurisdiction

Jurisdiction refers to the legal authority granted to a court or legal body to adjudicate cases and administer justice within a defined geographical area or over certain types of legal matters. It encompasses several dimensions:

- **Subject-Matter Jurisdiction**: The authority of a court to hear cases of a particular category or subject matter. For instance, commercial courts possess jurisdiction over business disputes.
- **Personal Jurisdiction**: The power of a court to render a decision affecting the rights of the specific persons before it. This is contingent upon the defendant's sufficient contacts with the forum in which the court is located.
- **Territorial Jurisdiction**: The geographical area within which a court's decisions and rulings are enforceable.

In the context of the EU, jurisdictional issues are often governed by regulations such as the Brussels I Regulation (Regulation (EU) No 1215/2012), which delineates rules on jurisdiction and the recognition and enforcement of judgments in civil and commercial matters.

1.2 Legal Personality

Legal personality denotes the capacity of an entity to possess legal rights and obligations. Entities endowed with legal personality can enter into contracts, sue and be sued, and own property. There are two primary categories:

- Natural Persons: Human individuals who possess legal personality by virtue of their existence.
- Juridical Persons: Entities such as corporations, governments, non-governmental
 organizations, and other institutions that the law recognizes as having legal
 personality. For example, under EU law, the European Union itself is endowed with
 legal personality, enabling it to enter into international agreements and participate in
 legal proceedings.

1.3 Liability

Liability pertains to the state of being legally responsible for something, particularly in terms of debts or obligations. In business law, liability can manifest in various forms:

- Contractual Liability: Arises from the breach of contractual obligations.
- **Tortious Liability**: Stems from civil wrongs that cause harm or loss, leading to legal responsibility.
- **Strict Liability**: Imposed without the need to prove fault or negligence, often applicable in cases involving inherently hazardous activities or defective products.

Understanding the nuances of liability is crucial for businesses to mitigate risks and ensure compliance with legal standards.

1.4 Contractual Obligations

Contractual obligations are duties that parties are legally bound to perform as stipulated in a contract. These obligations are enforceable by law, and failure to fulfill them constitutes a breach, potentially resulting in remedies such as damages or specific performance. The principles governing contractual obligations are foundational to business transactions and are extensively codified in instruments like the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG).

1.5 Due Diligence

Due diligence involves a comprehensive appraisal of a business or individual to establish their assets and liabilities and evaluate their commercial potential. In legal contexts, it refers to the investigation and evaluation process that precedes significant transactions, such as mergers and acquisitions. Conducting due diligence is vital to identify potential risks and ensure informed decision-making.

1.6 Common Law and Civil Law Traditions

The distinction between *common law* and *civil law* traditions is fundamental in understanding the diversity of legal systems:

- **Common Law**: Originating in England, common law is characterized by case law developed by judges through decisions of courts and similar tribunals. It emphasizes the doctrine of precedent, where past judicial decisions inform future cases.
- **Civil Law**: Rooted in Roman law and prevalent in continental Europe, civil law systems are based on comprehensive codified statutes and principles. Judicial decisions are generally not binding on future cases, and legal scholars often play a significant role in interpreting the law.

The EU comprises member states from both legal traditions, necessitating a harmonized approach to legislation and jurisprudence to ensure coherence within the single market.

1.7 Legal Instruments in the EU

The EU employs various legal instruments to implement its policies and achieve its objectives:

- **Regulations**: Binding legislative acts that are directly applicable in all member states without the need for national implementation measures. For example, the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) standardizes data protection laws across the EU.
- **Directives**: Legislative acts that set out goals all member states must achieve, but allow them to devise their own laws on how to reach these goals. An example is the Consumer Rights Directive, which aims to harmonize consumer protection laws across the EU.
- **Decisions**: Binding on those to whom they are addressed (e.g., an EU country or an individual company) and are directly applicable.
- **Recommendations and Opinions**: Non-binding instruments that allow the institutions to express a view without imposing any legal obligation on those to whom they are addressed.

Understanding these instruments is essential for comprehending how EU law is formulated, implemented, and enforced across diverse legal systems.

1.8 Harmonization and Unification

In the EU context, *harmonization* and *unification* are strategies employed to create consistency across member states' legal systems:

- **Harmonization**: Involves aligning national laws to achieve common objectives, allowing for some degree of variation. Directives are often used as tools for harmonization.
- **Unification**: Entails creating a single set of legal rules applicable uniformly across all member states, often through regulations.

These processes are pivotal in eliminating legal barriers and facilitating the smooth functioning of the internal market.

1.9 Supremacy of EU Law

The principle of the *supremacy of EU law* establishes that EU law takes precedence over national laws of member states. This doctrine ensures uniform application and effectiveness of EU policies. The European Court of Justice (ECJ) has affirmed this principle in landmark cases such as *Costa v ENEL* (Case 6/64), underscoring that member states cannot enact national legislation that contradicts EU law.

1.10 Subsidiarity and Proportionality

The principles of *subsidiarity* and *proportionality* govern the exercise of EU competences:

- Subsidiarity: Dictates that the EU should act only when objectives cannot be sufficiently achieved by member states alone and can be better achieved at the EU level.
- **Proportionality**: Ensures that the content and form of EU action do not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the Treaties.

These principles are enshrined in Article 5 of the Treaty on European Union (TEU) and serve as checks on the scope of EU intervention.

1.11 Types of Legal Obligations

In both EU and international business contexts, understanding different types of *legal* obligations is essential for identifying parties' duties and potential liabilities. Legal obligations can be classified into several categories:

- **Absolute Obligations**: Duties that must be performed without exception, often rooted in public policy. For example, environmental regulations mandate compliance regardless of business convenience.
- **Conditional Obligations**: These arise only if certain conditions are met, common in contractual clauses that activate upon a specific event.
- **Joint and Several Obligations**: In contracts with multiple parties, joint obligations require all parties to perform together, while several obligations allow each party to be held accountable individually. The EU often utilizes joint and several obligations in regulations affecting multinational corporations.

Understanding these distinctions helps businesses accurately gauge potential exposure and manage obligations strategically.

1.12 Contractual Capacity

Contractual capacity refers to the legal ability of parties to enter into binding agreements. In EU and international law, certain restrictions apply to contractual capacity, typically involving minors, individuals with mental incapacities, and entities operating under particular legal constraints.

Corporate entities, for instance, have specific statutory and jurisdictional limitations governing the types of contracts they can enter, especially if they involve cross-border agreements within the EU. European case law also emphasizes that entities must have an understanding of their rights and responsibilities in international agreements to engage validly in contractual obligations.

1.13 Enforcement and Remedies

The principles of *enforcement* and *remedies* are foundational in both business law and EU law, establishing the legal mechanisms available to address breaches of obligation:

- **Specific Performance**: A remedy requiring the breaching party to fulfill the original terms of the contract. This is more common in civil law jurisdictions, while common law countries may favor financial damages.
- **Damages**: Financial compensation intended to restore the non-breaching party to their pre-breach position. Damages can be compensatory (covering actual losses) or punitive (intended to punish and deter wrongful conduct).
- Rescission: The cancellation of a contract, releasing all parties from further obligations. EU consumer protection law, for example, grants consumers the right to rescind contracts under certain conditions.
- **Injunctions**: Court orders prohibiting specific actions. In business law, injunctions are often employed to prevent misuse of confidential information or intellectual property.

The availability and scope of these remedies vary among jurisdictions and are critical considerations in cross-border contracts within the EU. (eur-lex.europa.eu)

1.14 Good Faith and Fair Dealing

The principle of *good faith and fair dealing* is an implied standard in many legal systems, requiring parties to act honestly and fairly in business transactions. Though civil law jurisdictions incorporate good faith as a fundamental requirement, common law jurisdictions, like the United States, may recognize it only in specific contexts, such as contracts of employment or fiduciary relations.

In the EU, good faith is embedded in consumer and commercial law, aiming to protect weaker parties and promote transparency. The EU Directive on Unfair Terms in Consumer Contracts (93/13/EEC) incorporates the principle of good faith, ensuring that consumers are not subjected to unfair contract terms. (eur-lex.europa.eu)

1.15 Force Majeure and Hardship

Force majeure and hardship clauses address unforeseen events that impact contractual performance.

- **Force Majeure**: This clause excuses parties from liability if an extraordinary event or circumstance beyond their control, such as a natural disaster or political upheaval, prevents them from fulfilling contractual obligations.
- Hardship: Hardship clauses, less common but increasingly relevant, allow contract renegotiation when unforeseen events render the contract excessively burdensome but not impossible to perform. The UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial Contracts, a soft law instrument, provides guidance on hardship, which has influenced EU commercial contract practices.

These clauses are essential in international agreements, where cross-border transactions are more susceptible to disruptions.

1.16 Intellectual Property Rights (IPR)

Intellectual Property Rights (IPR) are crucial in protecting the creations and innovations of businesses. IPR encompasses:

- Patents: Legal protections for inventions, granting the holder exclusive rights to their use and commercialization.
- **Trademarks**: Protections for distinctive signs, symbols, or logos that distinguish goods or services.
- **Copyright**: Exclusive rights granted to creators of original works, including literature, music, and software.

In the EU, intellectual property is governed by a mixture of EU-wide regulations and national laws, with harmonized frameworks such as the European Patent Convention (EPC) providing a common basis for patent protection across member states. Additionally, the European Union Intellectual Property Office (EUIPO) administers EU trademarks and designs, ensuring brand protection across all member states. (euipo.europa.eu)

1.17 Compliance and Regulatory Oversight

Compliance refers to adherence to laws, regulations, and industry standards that govern business activities. Within the EU, compliance is increasingly important due to the harmonization of legal standards, especially in areas like data protection, environmental law, and financial regulation.

The EU's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) is a prominent example of a compliance requirement that mandates companies handling personal data to implement stringent data protection measures. Non-compliance with EU regulations often results in significant penalties, underlining the importance of understanding and adhering to regulatory obligations. (eur-lex.europa.eu)

1.18 Fundamental Principles of EU Law: Direct Effect and Supremacy

Two foundational principles of EU law are *direct effect* and *supremacy*, which ensure EU law's authority and applicability within member states:

- **Direct Effect**: Established by the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU) in the case *Van Gend en Loos v. Nederlandse Administratie der Belastingen* (Case 26/62), direct effect allows individuals to invoke certain provisions of EU law in national courts, provided the provisions are clear, precise, and unconditional.
- **Supremacy**: The doctrine of supremacy, first asserted in *Costa v. ENEL* (Case 6/64), holds that EU law takes precedence over conflicting national laws, securing the uniform application of EU policies across all member states.

These principles ensure the enforceability and consistency of EU law and are fundamental to the legal landscape within which EU businesses operate. (eur-lex.europa.eu)

1.19 Conclusion

Understanding general legal terms is essential for comprehending the complexities of business law and EU law. These terms form the building blocks of more advanced legal concepts and principles that will be explored in subsequent chapters. By establishing a foundational vocabulary, this chapter provides readers with the tools to analyze and apply legal frameworks effectively within the EU and international contexts.

In an increasingly globalized and legally complex world, familiarity with jurisdictional distinctions, contractual principles, intellectual property rights, and regulatory requirements is indispensable for legal practitioners, business professionals, and scholars. This knowledge not only enhances legal acumen but also supports informed decision-making, risk management, and strategic planning in cross-border business operations.

This chapter is a stepping stone toward a deeper understanding of the legal intricacies that govern business within and beyond the EU, preparing the reader for a comprehensive exploration of business law in a globalized economy.

1.20 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.

2 International legal sources

In the intricate tapestry of global commerce, international legal sources serve as the foundational threads that weave together diverse legal systems, facilitating harmonious interactions across borders. This chapter delves into the primary sources of international law, elucidating their roles, interrelations, and implications for business operations within the European Union (EU) and beyond.

2.1 Defining International Legal Sources

International legal sources constitute the bedrock upon which the edifice of international law is constructed. They provide the normative framework guiding state behavior and, increasingly, the conduct of non-state actors in the international arena. The Statute of the International Court of Justice (ICJ), specifically Article 38(1), enumerates the principal sources of international law as:

- International Conventions (Treaties): Formal agreements between states that establish binding legal obligations.
- **International Custom:** Practices that have evolved over time into binding norms due to their consistent and general acceptance as law.
- **General Principles of Law Recognized by Civilized Nations:** Fundamental legal principles common to major legal systems.
- Judicial Decisions and the Teachings of the Most Highly Qualified Publicists: Subsidiary means for determining rules of law, serving as interpretative aids.

These sources collectively shape the legal landscape within which international business operates, providing predictability and stability essential for cross-border transactions.

2.2 International Conventions and Treaties

2.2.1 The Role of Treaties in International Business Law

Treaties are pivotal instruments in international business law, establishing clear rules and standards that govern state interactions and, by extension, influence private commercial activities. They facilitate cooperation, harmonize regulations, and provide mechanisms for dispute resolution, thereby reducing legal uncertainties in international trade.

2.2.2 Key Multilateral Treaties Influencing Business Law

Several multilateral treaties have profoundly impacted international business law:

United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG):
 Adopted in 1980, the CISG provides a uniform framework for international sales contracts, aiming to reduce legal barriers and promote fair trade. It has been ratified by numerous countries, including EU member states, thereby harmonizing sales law across diverse jurisdictions.

- Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards (New York Convention): This 1958 convention facilitates the enforcement of arbitral awards across signatory states, bolstering arbitration as a preferred method for resolving international commercial disputes.
- World Trade Organization (WTO) Agreements: The WTO oversees a series of agreements, including the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) and the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS), which establish rules for international trade in goods and services, respectively.

2.2.3 The European Union and International Treaties

The EU, possessing legal personality, has the capacity to enter into international agreements on behalf of its member states in areas of its competence. Such agreements become integral to the EU legal order and are binding on its institutions and member states. Notable examples include:

- **EU-Canada Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement (CETA):** This agreement aims to enhance trade and investment between the EU and Canada by reducing tariffs and aligning regulatory standards.
- **EU-Japan Economic Partnership Agreement:** This agreement seeks to eliminate trade barriers and promote economic cooperation between the EU and Japan.

These treaties exemplify the EU's proactive engagement in shaping the global trade landscape through international agreements.

2.3 International Customary Law

2.3.1 Understanding Customary International Law

Customary international law emerges from the consistent and general practice of states, accompanied by *opinio juris*—the belief that such practice is legally obligatory. Unlike treaties, which are explicit agreements, customary law evolves organically over time and binds all states, irrespective of explicit consent.

2.3.2 Customary Law in International Business

In the realm of international business, customary law plays a supplementary role, filling gaps where treaties or national laws may be silent. Principles such as *pacta sunt servanda* (agreements must be kept) and the prohibition of expropriation without compensation have attained customary status, thereby influencing state conduct and providing a measure of protection for international investments.

2.4 General Principles of Law

2.4.1 Defining General Principles

General principles of law are fundamental norms that are recognized across major legal systems. They serve as a source of international law, particularly when neither treaty law nor customary law provides guidance on a specific issue.

2.4.2 Application in International Business Law

In international business, general principles such as good faith, equity, and the prohibition of unjust enrichment underpin contractual relations and dispute resolution. These principles ensure fairness and justice, especially in complex transactions where specific legal provisions may be lacking.

2.5 Judicial Decisions and Scholarly Teachings

2.5.1 The Role of Judicial Decisions

While judicial decisions are considered a subsidiary source of international law, they play a crucial role in interpreting and applying legal norms. Decisions of international courts, such as the ICJ and the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU), contribute to the development of international jurisprudence.

2.5.2 Influence of Scholarly Teachings

The writings of eminent legal scholars, often referred to as the "teachings of the most highly qualified publicists," provide interpretative guidance and influence the evolution of international law. These scholarly works are frequently cited in judicial decisions and contribute to the doctrinal development of legal principles.

2.6 Soft Law Instruments

2.6.1 Understanding Soft Law

Soft law refers to non-binding instruments, such as guidelines, codes of conduct, and declarations, which, while not legally enforceable, exert significant influence on state behavior and international business practices.

2.6.2 Examples in International Business

- **OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises:** These guidelines provide voluntary principles and standards for responsible business conduct in areas such as human rights, labor, and the environment.
- **UN Global Compact:** A voluntary initiative encouraging businesses worldwide to adopt sustainable and socially responsible policies.

Soft law instruments often serve as precursors to binding agreements and reflect emerging consensus on best practices in international business.

2.7 Interaction Between International and EU Law

2.7.1 Incorporation of International Law into EU Law

The EU legal system integrates international law through various mechanisms. International agreements concluded by the EU are binding on its institutions and member states. Additionally, customary international law and general principles are recognized as part of the EU legal order, influencing the interpretation and application of EU law.

2.7.2 The Doctrine of Direct Effect

Certain international agreements may have direct effect within the EU, meaning individuals and businesses can invoke provisions of these agreements before national courts. The CJEU has established criteria for determining direct effect, including the clarity and unconditionality of the provision in question.

2.8 Challenges in Harmonizing International Business Law

2.8.1 Divergent Legal Systems

The coexistence of diverse legal traditions—common law, civil law, and others—poses challenges to the harmonization of international business law. Variations in contract law, corporate governance, and dispute resolution mechanisms can lead to legal uncertainties and increased transaction costs.

2.8.2 Enforcement of International Legal Norms

Ensuring compliance with international legal norms remains a significant challenge. While international courts and tribunals, such as the International Court of Justice (ICJ) and the Permanent Court of Arbitration (PCA), provide forums for resolving disputes between states, enforcement of their decisions often depends on the willingness of states to comply. In the commercial sphere, enforcement mechanisms such as the New York Convention (which facilitates the recognition and enforcement of foreign arbitral awards) have been instrumental in enhancing legal certainty and reliability for businesses operating across borders. However, inconsistencies in domestic implementation and varying levels of judicial support for international arbitration still present obstacles.

2.8.3 Conflicts Between International and National Laws

Tensions frequently arise when international obligations conflict with domestic legal frameworks. This is particularly relevant in areas such as environmental law, human rights, and investment protection. National courts may be reluctant to fully implement international agreements that are perceived to infringe upon sovereignty or conflict with domestic legal norms. In the EU context, this is mitigated by the principle of the supremacy of EU law, which requires member states to prioritize EU obligations, including those arising from international agreements.

2.9 The Role of International Organizations in Business Law

2.9.1 United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL)

UNCITRAL plays a pivotal role in developing and promoting the adoption of harmonized legal instruments in international trade. Its work includes model laws, such as the UNCITRAL Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration, which provides a comprehensive framework for arbitration proceedings and has been adopted by numerous jurisdictions worldwide. (uncitral.un.org)

2.9.2 World Trade Organization (WTO)

The WTO is central to the regulation of international trade, offering a multilateral framework for trade relations among its members. It provides a dispute settlement mechanism that allows states to resolve trade conflicts under legally binding procedures. WTO agreements, such as the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), also influence domestic legal regimes, impacting business operations globally. (wto.org)

2.9.3 The International Chamber of Commerce (ICC)

The ICC facilitates international commerce through the development of standardized rules and guidelines, including the widely used Incoterms. These terms define the responsibilities of buyers and sellers in international transactions, reducing the risk of misunderstandings and disputes. The ICC also administers arbitration and other dispute resolution mechanisms, providing businesses with effective alternatives to litigation. (iccwbo.org)

2.10 The Future of International Legal Sources in Business

2.10.1 Emerging Areas of Regulation

The rapid pace of technological innovation and globalization continues to shape the evolution of international business law. Emerging areas such as data protection, digital trade, and artificial intelligence (AI) regulation are driving the development of new legal norms. Instruments such as the EU's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) have set global benchmarks, influencing regulatory approaches beyond the EU.

2.10.2 Increasing Role of Regional Trade Agreements

Regional trade agreements (RTAs) are becoming increasingly prominent, often incorporating comprehensive legal frameworks that address issues beyond traditional trade, including labor standards, environmental protection, and digital trade. Agreements such as the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) and the African Continental Free Trade Area (AfCFTA) demonstrate the growing complexity and significance of regional legal arrangements in shaping global business law.

2.10.3 Soft Law and Voluntary Standards

Soft law instruments, including guidelines and voluntary codes of conduct, are likely to play an increasingly important role in shaping international business practices. These instruments, while not legally binding, often serve as precursors to formal regulation and reflect the evolving expectations of stakeholders, including consumers, investors, and civil society.

2.11 Conclusion

This chapter has provided an extensive analysis of the key sources of international legal norms that govern business operations in a globalized economy. By exploring treaties, customary international law, general principles, judicial decisions, and soft law, it highlights the multifaceted legal landscape that businesses must navigate. The interaction between these sources and the EU's legal framework underscores the complexity and dynamism of international business law. As the global economy continues to evolve, the role of international legal sources will only grow in importance. Understanding these sources is essential for legal practitioners, policymakers, and business leaders to operate effectively in an increasingly interconnected world. Future chapters will build on this foundation, examining specific legal areas and their practical implications for international and EU business operations.

2.12 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. European Union, "Treaties and Agreements," eur-lex.europa.eu.
- 3. International Chamber of Commerce, "Incoterms 2020," iccwbo.org.
- 4. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 5. UN, "Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG)," cisg.org.
- 6. UNCITRAL, "Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration," <u>uncitral.un.org</u>.
- 7. WTO, "The WTO Agreement," wto.org.

3 Company law on the EU level, EU member's states and USA

The legal frameworks governing companies are pivotal in shaping the economic landscapes of jurisdictions. This chapter provides a comprehensive analysis of company law at the European Union (EU) level, within selected EU member states, and in the United States (USA). It examines the harmonization efforts within the EU, the interplay between EU directives and national laws, and contrasts these with the corporate legal structures prevalent in the USA.

3.1 Company Law in the European Union

3.1.1 Harmonization Efforts

The EU has undertaken significant initiatives to harmonize company law across its member states, aiming to facilitate cross-border business operations and ensure a level playing field. A cornerstone of these efforts is Directive (EU) 2017/1132, which consolidates various aspects of company law, including the formation, capital maintenance, and disclosure requirements of companies.

3.1.2 Societas Europaea (SE)

The Statute for a European Company, known as *Societas Europaea* (SE), established by Council Regulation (EC) No 2157/2001, allows for the creation of a public limited-liability company operating under a unified legal framework across the EU. This facilitates cross-border mergers and simplifies the management of businesses operating in multiple member states.

3.1.3 Digitalization of Company Law

Recognizing the importance of digital transformation, the EU adopted Directive (EU) 2019/1151 to promote the use of digital tools and processes in company law. This directive facilitates online company formation, electronic filing of documents, and cross-border access to company information, thereby reducing administrative burdens and enhancing transparency.

3.2 Company Law in Selected EU Member States

While EU directives aim for harmonization, member states retain autonomy in certain areas, leading to variations in company law. This section examines the company law frameworks of Germany, France, and Slovenia.

3.2.1 Germany

Germany's company law is primarily governed by the *Aktiengesetz* (Stock Corporation Act) and the *GmbH-Gesetz* (Limited Liability Company Act). German corporate governance is characterized by a dual-board system comprising a management board (*Vorstand*) and a supervisory board (*Aufsichtsrat*), reflecting a stakeholder-oriented approach.

3.2.2 France

French company law is codified in the *Code de commerce* (Commercial Code). The predominant corporate forms are the *Société Anonyme* (SA) and the *Société par Actions Simplifiée* (SAS). French corporate governance allows for both unitary and dual-board structures, providing flexibility in management and oversight.

3.2.3 Slovenia

Slovenia's company law is regulated by the Companies Act (*Zakon o gospodarskih družbah*). The most common forms are the limited liability company (*družba z omejeno odgovornostjo* - d.o.o.) and the joint-stock company (*delniška družba* - d.d.). Slovenian corporate governance practices align with EU directives, emphasizing transparency and shareholder rights.

3.3 Company Law in the United States

3.3.1 Federal and State Jurisdiction

In the USA, company law is predominantly governed at the state level, leading to a diverse legal landscape. The federal government influences corporate behavior through regulations such as the Securities Act of 1933 and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, which impose disclosure and governance requirements on publicly traded companies.

3.3.2 Delaware's Dominance

Delaware has emerged as the preeminent jurisdiction for corporate incorporation in the USA, owing to its flexible corporate statutes, well-developed case law, and specialized Court of Chancery. The Delaware General Corporation Law (DGCL) offers management-friendly provisions, contributing to its popularity among corporations.

3.3.3 Corporate Governance

U.S. corporate governance is characterized by a unitary board structure, with directors owing fiduciary duties of care and loyalty to the corporation and its shareholders. The shareholder primacy model prevails, emphasizing the maximization of shareholder value. However, recent developments indicate a growing consideration of stakeholder interests.

3.4 Comparative Analysis

3.4.1 Board Structures

The EU exhibits diversity in board structures, with both unitary and dual-board systems in practice. In contrast, the USA predominantly employs a unitary board system. This structural difference reflects varying approaches to corporate governance and stakeholder engagement.

3.4.2 Shareholder Rights

EU directives have strengthened shareholder rights, promoting transparency and participation in corporate governance. U.S. shareholders possess significant rights, including the ability to vote on major corporate decisions and propose shareholder resolutions. However, the mechanisms and extent of these rights differ between the two jurisdictions.

3.4.3 Corporate Purpose

The EU's corporate governance framework increasingly emphasizes sustainability and long-term value creation, integrating environmental, social, and governance (ESG) considerations. The U.S. model has traditionally focused on shareholder value maximization, though there is a growing shift towards recognizing broader stakeholder interests.

3.5 Recent Developments and Future Trends

3.5.1 Sustainable Corporate Governance

The EU is advancing initiatives to embed sustainability into corporate governance, as evidenced by the proposed Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD) and the Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence Directive (CSDDD). These measures aim to enhance corporate accountability and transparency regarding environmental and social impacts.

3.5.2 Digital Transformation

Both the EU and the USA are adapting their company law frameworks to accommodate digitalization. The EU's focus on digital tools in company law aims to streamline administrative processes and improve access to information. In the USA, regulatory bodies are addressing challenges posed by digital assets and blockchain technologies.

3.5.3 Cross-Border Mergers and Acquisitions

The EU has facilitated cross-border mergers through directives that simplify procedures and provide legal certainty. In the USA, cross-border transactions are subject to federal regulations, including antitrust laws and national security reviews, which can impact the feasibility and structure of such deals.

3.6 Conclusion

Company law serves as the legal foundation for corporate entities, influencing their formation, governance, and operations. The EU's harmonization efforts seek to balance uniformity with respect for national legal traditions, fostering a cohesive yet flexible legal environment. In contrast, the USA's state-centric approach, exemplified by Delaware's prominence, offers a different model of corporate regulation. Understanding these frameworks is essential for navigating the complexities of international business and corporate governance.

3.7 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. European Union, "Company law and corporate governance," [European Commission](https://commission.europa.eu/business-economy-euro/doing-business-eu/company
- 3. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.

4 Corporate governance

Corporate governance encompasses the mechanisms, processes, and relations by which corporations are controlled and directed. It delineates the distribution of rights and responsibilities among various participants in the corporation, including the board of directors, managers, shareholders, creditors, auditors, regulators, and other stakeholders. This chapter provides an in-depth analysis of corporate governance frameworks, principles, and practices, with a focus on the European Union (EU) and the United States (US), highlighting their evolution, current trends, and comparative aspects.

4.1 Evolution of Corporate Governance

The concept of corporate governance has evolved significantly over the past few decades, influenced by economic developments, corporate scandals, and regulatory reforms. Initially, corporate governance focused primarily on the relationship between shareholders and management, aiming to mitigate agency problems arising from the separation of ownership and control. Over time, the scope has expanded to include a broader range of stakeholders and to address issues such as corporate social responsibility, sustainability, and ethical conduct.

4.2 Corporate Governance Frameworks

Corporate governance frameworks vary across jurisdictions, reflecting differences in legal systems, cultural norms, and economic structures. However, certain core principles are universally recognized:

- **Accountability:** Ensuring that management is accountable to the board and the board to shareholders and other stakeholders.
- **Transparency:** Providing timely and accurate disclosure of all material matters regarding the corporation.
- Fairness: Protecting shareholder rights and treating all shareholders equitably.
- **Responsibility:** Recognizing the corporation's obligations to all stakeholders, including employees, customers, suppliers, and the broader community.

4.3 Corporate Governance in the European Union

4.3.1 EU Corporate Governance Initiatives

The EU has implemented several directives and regulations aimed at harmonizing corporate governance standards across member states. Notable initiatives include:

- Shareholder Rights Directive II (SRD II): Adopted in 2017, SRD II aims to strengthen
 the position of shareholders and ensure that decisions are made for the long-term
 stability of a company. It enhances transparency in the investment chain and
 encourages shareholder engagement.
- Non-Financial Reporting Directive (NFRD): This directive requires large companies to disclose information on the way they operate and manage social and environmental challenges. It aims to help investors, consumers, policymakers, and other stakeholders

evaluate the non-financial performance of large companies and encourages these companies to develop a responsible approach to business.

4.3.2 Corporate Governance Codes in EU Member States

Many EU member states have developed national corporate governance codes that provide guidelines and best practices for companies. These codes often operate on a "comply or explain" basis, where companies are expected to comply with the code's provisions or explain their reasons for non-compliance. Examples include:

- Germany: The German Corporate Governance Code sets out essential statutory regulations for the management and supervision of German listed companies and contains internationally and nationally recognized standards for good and responsible corporate governance.
- **France:** The AFEP-MEDEF Code provides recommendations on corporate governance for listed companies in France, focusing on issues such as board composition, remuneration, and shareholder relations.

4.4 Corporate Governance in the United States

4.4.1 Regulatory Framework

In the US, corporate governance is primarily regulated at the state level, with Delaware being the most influential jurisdiction due to its well-developed corporate law. However, federal laws also play a significant role, particularly concerning securities regulation and corporate disclosure. Key federal regulations include:

- Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX): Enacted in response to major corporate scandals, SOX established stringent auditing and financial regulations for public companies to protect investors from fraudulent accounting activities.
- **Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010:** This act introduced significant changes to financial regulation, including provisions aimed at improving corporate governance and executive compensation practices.

4.4.2 Corporate Governance Principles

The US corporate governance model traditionally emphasizes shareholder primacy, focusing on maximizing shareholder value. However, there has been a growing recognition of the importance of considering the interests of other stakeholders. The Business Roundtable's 2019 statement on the purpose of a corporation reflects this shift, advocating for a commitment to all stakeholders, including customers, employees, suppliers, and communities.

4.5 Comparative Analysis: EU and US Corporate Governance

4.5.1 Board Structures

- **EU:** Many EU countries, such as Germany and Austria, utilize a two-tier board system consisting of a management board and a supervisory board. This structure aims to enhance oversight and accountability.
- **US:** The US predominantly employs a unitary board structure, where a single board of directors is responsible for both management oversight and strategic direction.

4.5.2 Shareholder Rights

- **EU:** EU directives have strengthened shareholder rights, promoting transparency and facilitating shareholder engagement in corporate governance.
- **US:** Shareholders in the US have significant rights, including the ability to vote on major corporate decisions and propose shareholder resolutions. However, the influence of institutional investors and proxy advisory firms can impact the effectiveness of shareholder engagement.

4.5.3 Corporate Purpose

- **EU:** There is a growing emphasis on sustainability and corporate social responsibility, with initiatives aimed at integrating environmental, social, and governance (ESG) considerations into corporate strategies.
- **US:** While shareholder value maximization has been the traditional focus, there is an increasing recognition of the importance of broader stakeholder interests, as evidenced by recent statements from business leaders and regulatory developments.

4.6 Current Trends and Future Directions

4.6.1 Sustainability and ESG Integration

There is a global trend towards integrating ESG factors into corporate governance frameworks. Investors and regulators are increasingly demanding that companies disclose their ESG practices and demonstrate a commitment to sustainable business operations.

4.6.2 Digital Transformation

The rise of digital technologies presents both opportunities and challenges for corporate governance. Issues such as cybersecurity, data privacy, and the ethical use of artificial intelligence are becoming central to governance discussions. Boards are expected to possess the necessary expertise to navigate these complexities effectively.

4.6.3 Diversity and Inclusion

There is a growing emphasis on enhancing diversity and inclusion within corporate boards and management teams. Diverse leadership is associated with improved decision-making and better financial performance. Regulatory initiatives and investor pressures are driving companies to adopt more inclusive governance practices.

In both the EU and the US, increasing diversity in corporate governance has become a key priority. Diversity encompasses not only gender but also race, ethnicity, age, and professional background. The European Commission has actively promoted gender diversity through its

proposed directive on gender balance among non-executive directors of listed companies. This directive aims for a minimum of 40% female representation on corporate boards. In the US, Nasdaq introduced a new rule in 2021 requiring listed companies to disclose board diversity statistics and have, or explain why they do not have, at least two diverse directors. These initiatives reflect a broader understanding that diverse boards are more likely to consider a wide range of perspectives, thereby enhancing decision-making and corporate performance. (eur-lex.europa.eu)

4.6.4 Strengthening Accountability and Oversight

In response to high-profile corporate scandals, there is a heightened focus on strengthening accountability mechanisms within corporate governance structures. This includes enhancing the independence of board members, particularly those serving on audit and remuneration committees, and improving internal controls. The EU's Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD) expands reporting obligations to include not only financial data but also environmental and social metrics. Similarly, in the US, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act mandates rigorous financial oversight, including CEO and CFO certification of financial statements. These measures aim to ensure that boards are held accountable for their decisions and that corporate actions align with long-term strategic goals and stakeholder interests. (sec.gov)

4.7 The Role of Technology in Corporate Governance

4.7.1 Digital Tools for Governance

Advances in technology have enabled significant improvements in corporate governance processes. Digital tools facilitate better board management through secure communication platforms, real-time data analytics, and virtual meeting technologies. These innovations enhance board efficiency, improve transparency, and enable more informed decision-making.

4.7.2 Cybersecurity and Data Governance

As businesses become increasingly reliant on digital operations, cybersecurity has become a critical governance issue. Boards are expected to oversee the implementation of robust cybersecurity measures to protect company assets and stakeholder data. Additionally, data governance frameworks, which ensure the ethical and compliant use of data, are becoming integral to corporate governance strategies. The EU's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) serves as a benchmark for data governance globally, imposing stringent requirements on the collection, storage, and use of personal data. (gdpr-info.eu)

4.7.3 Artificial Intelligence and Ethical Considerations

The integration of artificial intelligence (AI) in business processes poses new challenges for corporate governance. Boards must address ethical considerations, including bias in AI algorithms, transparency in decision-making, and the potential impact on employment. Regulatory bodies in the EU and US are increasingly focused on developing frameworks to ensure the responsible use of AI in corporate environments. The EU's proposed Artificial Intelligence Act exemplifies these efforts, aiming to establish a legal framework for AI systems that balances innovation with fundamental rights protection. (ec.europa.eu)

4.8 Corporate Governance in Emerging Markets

Corporate governance practices in emerging markets often reflect a blend of local traditions and global standards. While these markets face unique challenges, such as concentrated ownership structures and weaker regulatory environments, they are increasingly aligning their governance frameworks with international best practices. Institutions like the World Bank and the International Finance Corporation (IFC) provide guidance and support to enhance corporate governance in these regions, recognizing its role in fostering economic growth and attracting foreign investment. (ifc.org)

4.9 Future Outlook of Corporate Governance

The landscape of corporate governance is poised for significant transformation in the coming years. Key trends likely to shape its evolution include:

- Integration of Sustainability Goals: Companies are expected to align their operations with the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), embedding sustainability into their core strategies.
- **Increased Stakeholder Engagement:** The traditional focus on shareholders is broadening to include other stakeholders, such as employees, communities, and customers, reflecting a more holistic approach to corporate value creation.
- **Dynamic Regulatory Environments:** Both the EU and US are expected to introduce more stringent corporate governance regulations, particularly in areas related to sustainability, technology, and diversity.
- **Enhanced Global Collaboration:** As businesses operate in an increasingly interconnected world, international cooperation in corporate governance standard-setting is likely to intensify, fostering a more cohesive global framework.

4.10 Conclusion

Corporate governance serves as the cornerstone of effective and responsible corporate management, ensuring accountability, transparency, and sustainable value creation. This chapter has explored the core principles and frameworks that underpin corporate governance in the EU and US, highlighting key differences and emerging trends. As the regulatory landscape evolves and societal expectations grow, corporate governance will continue to adapt, shaping the future of business in a rapidly changing world.

4.11 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. European Union, "Artificial Intelligence Act," ec.europa.eu.
- 3. European Union, "Corporate Governance Frameworks," <u>European Commission</u>.
- 4. European Union, "Non-Financial Reporting Directive," eur-lex.europa.eu.
- 5. International Finance Corporation, "Corporate Governance in Emerging Markets," <u>ifc.org</u>.
- 6. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 7. US Securities and Exchange Commission, "Sarbanes-Oxley Act," sec.gov.

5 International contract law

International contract law serves as the cornerstone of global commerce, providing the legal framework that governs cross-border transactions. This chapter delves into the complexities of international contract law, examining its sources, principles, and the interplay between various legal systems. It also explores the challenges and considerations inherent in drafting and enforcing international contracts.

5.1 Sources of International Contract Law

International contract law derives from multiple sources, each contributing to the legal landscape that governs cross-border agreements.

5.1.1 International Conventions

International conventions are treaties that establish uniform legal standards across signatory states. A pivotal instrument in this domain is the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG), which provides a comprehensive framework for international sales contracts. The CISG aims to harmonize and simplify the laws governing international sales, thereby reducing legal barriers and fostering trade.

5.1.2 Customary International Law

Customary international law emerges from consistent and general practices of states, accompanied by *opinio juris*—the belief that such practices are legally obligatory. In the context of international contracts, customary principles such as *pacta sunt servanda* (agreements must be kept) play a crucial role in ensuring the binding nature of agreements.

5.1.3 General Principles of Law

General principles of law recognized by civilized nations serve as supplementary sources of international contract law. These principles, including good faith, equity, and the prohibition of unjust enrichment, provide foundational norms that guide contractual relations.

5.1.4 Soft Law Instruments

Soft law instruments, though not legally binding, significantly influence international contract practices. Notable among these are the UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial Contracts, which offer a set of rules and guidelines reflecting international best practices. These principles are often incorporated into contracts to fill gaps or interpret existing terms.

5.2 Key Principles of International Contract Law

Several fundamental principles underpin international contract law, ensuring consistency and fairness in cross-border transactions.

5.2.1 Freedom of Contract

The principle of freedom of contract allows parties to negotiate and establish the terms of their agreement without undue interference. This autonomy is essential in international commerce, enabling parties from different legal backgrounds to tailor contracts to their specific needs.

5.2.2 Good Faith and Fair Dealing

Good faith and fair dealing are integral to international contracts, obligating parties to act honestly and fairly throughout the contractual relationship. This principle is enshrined in various legal instruments, including the UNIDROIT Principles, which emphasize the importance of good faith in international trade.

5.2.3 Pacta Sunt Servanda

The doctrine of *pacta sunt servanda* asserts that agreements are binding and must be honored. This principle is a cornerstone of contract law, ensuring that parties adhere to their commitments, thereby fostering trust and reliability in international transactions.

5.2.4 Uniform Interpretation

Uniform interpretation seeks to ensure that international contracts are interpreted consistently across different jurisdictions. Instruments like the CISG advocate for an autonomous interpretation, independent of domestic legal concepts, to promote uniformity and predictability in international trade.

5.3 Choice of Law and Jurisdiction

Determining the applicable law and jurisdiction is a critical aspect of international contracts, as it influences the rights and obligations of the parties and the resolution of disputes.

5.3.1 Choice of Law Clauses

Parties often include choice of law clauses in their contracts to specify which legal system will govern their agreement. Such clauses provide clarity and reduce uncertainty, allowing parties to select a legal framework that aligns with their expectations and the nature of the transaction.

5.3.2 Jurisdiction and Arbitration Clauses

Jurisdiction clauses designate the courts that will have authority to resolve disputes arising from the contract. Alternatively, arbitration clauses refer disputes to arbitration, offering a private and potentially more flexible dispute resolution mechanism. The New York Convention facilitates the recognition and enforcement of foreign arbitral awards, enhancing the efficacy of arbitration in international contracts.

5.4 Drafting International Contracts

Drafting international contracts requires meticulous attention to detail and a thorough understanding of the legal environments involved.

5.4.1 Clarity and Precision

Clear and precise language is paramount in international contracts to prevent misunderstandings and disputes. Ambiguities can lead to divergent interpretations, especially when parties come from different legal and linguistic backgrounds.

5.4.2 Cultural and Legal Differences

Awareness of cultural and legal differences is essential in international contracting. Legal concepts and business practices vary across jurisdictions, and sensitivity to these differences can facilitate smoother negotiations and contract performance.

5.4.3 Essential Clauses

Certain clauses are particularly important in international contracts:

- **Force Majeure:** Defines events beyond the control of the parties that may excuse performance.
- **Hardship:** Addresses situations where unforeseen events fundamentally alter the equilibrium of the contract.
- **Dispute Resolution:** Specifies the mechanisms for resolving disputes, including choice of law and forum.
- **Currency and Payment Terms:** Clarifies the currency of payment and related financial terms to avoid exchange rate issues.

5.5 Enforcement of International Contracts

Enforcing international contracts can be complex due to differences in legal systems and the cross-border nature of transactions.

5.5.1 Recognition and Enforcement of Judgments

The recognition and enforcement of foreign judgments depend on the legal frameworks of the jurisdictions involved. Bilateral or multilateral treaties, such as the Hague Convention on Choice of Court Agreements, facilitate this process by providing a basis for mutual recognition.

5.5.2 Arbitration Awards

Arbitration is a preferred method for resolving international disputes due to its flexibility and the relative ease of enforcing arbitral awards. The New York Convention obligates signatory states to recognize and enforce foreign arbitral awards, subject to certain exceptions.

5.6 Challenges in International Contract Law

Several challenges arise in the realm of international contract law:

5.6.1 Legal Diversity

The diversity of legal systems can lead to conflicts of law, complicating the interpretation and enforcement of contracts. Harmonization efforts, such as the CISG and UNIDROIT Principles, aim to mitigate these issues by providing uniform standards.

5.6.2 Language Barriers

Language differences can result in misinterpretations and disputes. Employing clear language and, when necessary, certified translations can help overcome these barriers.

5.6.3 Political and Economic Risks

Political instability and economic fluctuations in certain regions can impact contract performance. Including clauses that address such risks, like force majeure and hardship clauses, can provide mechanisms to manage these uncertainties.

5.7 Conclusion

International contract law is a complex and dynamic field that underpins global trade. Understanding its sources, principles, and the intricacies of drafting and enforcement is essential for parties engaged in cross-border transactions. By adhering to established legal frameworks and best practices, parties can navigate the challenges of international contracting and foster successful commercial relationships.

5.8 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. European Union, "Guidelines and Legislation on International Contracts," <u>eurlex.europa.eu</u>.
- 3. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "Rules of Arbitration," iccwbo.org.
- 4. International Institute for the Unification of Private Law, "UNIDROIT," unidroit.org.
- 5. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 6. New York Arbitration Convention, "Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards (New York, 1958)," newyorkconvention.org.
- 7. The Hague Conference on Private International Law, "Convention on Choice of Court Agreements," hcch.net.
- 8. UNIDROIT, "UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial Contracts," <u>unidroit.org</u>.
- 9. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG)," <u>uncitral.un.org</u>.

6 Business contracts

In the realm of international trade, financial instruments such as bank guarantees and letters of credit are indispensable. They mitigate risks, ensure payment, and facilitate trust between parties across borders. This chapter delves into the intricacies of these instruments, exploring their legal frameworks, operational mechanisms, and the pivotal role they play in global commerce.

6.1 Introduction to Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

6.1.1 Definition and Purpose

- Bank Guarantees: A bank guarantee is a commitment by a financial institution to cover a loss if a borrower defaults on a debt or obligation. It serves as a safety net for beneficiaries, assuring them of payment even if the counterparty fails to fulfill contractual terms.
- Letters of Credit (LCs): An LC is a document issued by a bank guaranteeing that a seller will receive payment from the buyer, provided that the seller meets the specified conditions outlined in the LC. This instrument is crucial in international trade, where parties may be unfamiliar with each other's creditworthiness.

6.1.2 Types of Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

- **Performance Guarantees:** Ensure that a contractor completes a project as per the contract terms.
- Financial Guarantees: Assure repayment of a loan or financial obligation.
- **Standby Letters of Credit:** Function similarly to bank guarantees, providing payment assurance if the applicant defaults.
- **Commercial Letters of Credit:** Facilitate trade by ensuring payment upon the presentation of specified documents, such as bills of lading or invoices.

6.2 Legal Framework Governing Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

6.2.1 International Rules and Standards

- Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (UCP): Published by the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), the UCP provides standardized rules for LCs, ensuring uniformity and predictability in their application. The latest version, UCP 600, has been in effect since July 1, 2007.
- International Standby Practices (ISP98): Also published by the ICC, ISP98 offers a set of rules specifically for standby letters of credit, addressing their unique characteristics and usage.
- Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG): These rules, also from the ICC, standardize the practice of demand guarantees, providing clarity and consistency in their application.

6.2.2 National Regulations

While international rules provide a framework, national laws play a significant role in the enforcement and interpretation of these instruments. For instance:

- **United States:** The Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) Article 5 governs letters of credit, outlining the rights and obligations of parties involved.
- **European Union:** Member states have their regulations, but efforts have been made to harmonize practices through directives and the adoption of international standards.

6.2.3 United Nations Convention on Independent Guarantees and Stand-by Letters of Credit

Adopted in 1995, this convention aims to harmonize the law applicable to independent guarantees and standby letters of credit, promoting uniformity and reducing legal uncertainties in international transactions.

6.3 Operational Mechanisms

6.3.1 Issuance Process

- **Application:** The applicant requests the bank to issue a guarantee or LC, providing necessary details and documentation.
- **Assessment:** The bank evaluates the applicant's creditworthiness and the terms of the underlying contract.
- **Issuance:** Upon approval, the bank issues the instrument, specifying the conditions under which payment will be made.

6.3.2 Roles of Parties Involved

- **Applicant:** The party requesting the issuance, typically the buyer or contractor.
- **Beneficiary:** The party in whose favor the instrument is issued, usually the seller or project owner.
- **Issuing Bank:** The bank that issues the guarantee or LC on behalf of the applicant.
- Advising/Confirming Bank: In international transactions, a local bank may advise or confirm the instrument, adding its guarantee to that of the issuing bank.

6.3.3 Document Examination and Payment

Banks deal with documents, not goods or services. They examine the presented documents to ensure compliance with the terms of the instrument. If the documents conform, payment is made; if not, discrepancies are raised, and payment may be withheld.

6.4 Risk Mitigation and Legal Considerations

6.4.1 Fraud and Abuse

While these instruments provide security, they are not immune to fraud. Beneficiaries may present fraudulent documents, or applicants might misuse guarantees. Legal systems have developed doctrines, such as the "fraud exception," allowing banks to refuse payment in cases of clear fraud.

6.4.2 Independence Principle

A fundamental characteristic is the independence of the guarantee or LC from the underlying contract. This means that the bank's obligation to pay is separate from the performance of the contract between the applicant and beneficiary.

6.4.3 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

Determining the applicable law and jurisdiction is crucial, especially in disputes. Parties often specify these in the instrument to avoid uncertainties. International conventions and national laws provide frameworks, but parties must be diligent in their contractual stipulations.

6.5 Recent Developments and Trends

6.5.1 Digitalization

The advent of digital technologies has transformed the issuance and management of these instruments. Electronic documents and digital signatures are becoming standard, enhancing efficiency and reducing fraud. The ICC has introduced eUCP, supplementing UCP 600 to accommodate electronic presentations.

6.5.2 Sustainability and ESG Considerations

Financial institutions are increasingly incorporating Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG) criteria into their operations. This trend extends to trade finance, where banks assess the sustainability of projects before issuing guarantees or LCs.

6.5.3 Regulatory Changes

Regulatory bodies worldwide are updating frameworks to address emerging risks and incorporate technological advancements. Compliance with anti-money laundering (AML) and counter-terrorism financing (CTF) regulations has become more stringent, affecting the issuance and operation of these instruments.

6.6 License Agreement, Agency Agreement, and Franchising

In the realm of international business, legal instruments such as license agreements, agency agreements, and franchising arrangements play crucial roles in facilitating cross-border operations and expanding market reach. These contractual frameworks help businesses leverage intellectual property, establish local representation, and scale their operations globally while navigating the complexities of different legal systems.

6.6.1 License Agreement

A license agreement is a legal contract wherein the licensor grants the licensee the right to use certain intellectual property (IP), such as patents, trademarks, copyrights, or trade secrets, under specified terms and conditions.

Key Features and Considerations:

- **Scope of Rights:** The agreement specifies the scope of the licensed rights, including geographical limitations, duration, and exclusivity.
- **Royalties and Fees:** The licensee typically pays royalties, a lump sum, or both in exchange for the rights.
- **Quality Control:** Licensors often impose quality standards to protect the value of their IP.
- **Termination and Renewal:** Provisions regarding termination conditions and the possibility of renewal are critical to manage the relationship effectively.

License agreements are governed by both international conventions, such as the Berne Convention for the Protection of Literary and Artistic Works, and national laws that regulate IP rights. (wipo.int)

6.6.2 Agency Agreement

An agency agreement is a contract whereby one party (the principal) authorizes another (the agent) to act on its behalf, typically to promote and sell its products or services.

Key Features and Considerations:

- **Authority and Duties:** The agent is granted authority to act within the limits defined in the agreement, such as negotiating or concluding contracts.
- **Compensation:** The agent is usually compensated through commissions, fees, or a combination of both.
- **Liability:** The agent may bind the principal to third-party contracts within the scope of their authority, but liability issues must be clearly defined.
- **Termination:** The agreement should specify termination conditions, including notice periods and compensation for early termination.

Agency agreements are crucial for businesses entering foreign markets, as agents can provide local expertise and market knowledge. The legal framework varies by jurisdiction, with notable regulations in the EU under the Commercial Agents Directive (Council Directive 86/653/EEC). (eur-lex.europa.eu)

6.6.3 Franchising

Franchising is a business model in which the franchisor grants the franchisee the right to operate a business under its brand and system, often in exchange for initial fees and ongoing royalties.

Key Features and Considerations:

- **Standardized Business Model:** The franchisor provides a proven business model, including trademarks, know-how, and operational support.
- **Franchisee Obligations:** The franchisee agrees to adhere to the franchisor's operational standards and guidelines.
- **Territorial Exclusivity:** Franchise agreements often grant the franchisee exclusive rights to operate within a defined territory.
- **Control and Monitoring:** The franchisor retains control over certain aspects of the franchisee's operations to ensure brand consistency.

Franchising is governed by a mix of national regulations and international best practices. For instance, the EU's legal framework emphasizes transparency and fairness, while the US enforces disclosure requirements through the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) Franchise Rule. (ftc.gov)

These contractual arrangements provide flexible and strategic means for businesses to expand globally, leveraging local expertise, IP, and established business models while navigating diverse legal and regulatory environments.

6.7 Conclusion

Bank guarantees and international letters of credit are vital components of international trade, providing security and facilitating transactions across borders. Understanding their legal frameworks, operational mechanisms, and the evolving landscape is essential for practitioners and stakeholders in global commerce.

6.8 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "International Standby Practices (ISP98)," iccwbo.org.
- 3. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (UCP 600)," iccwbo.org.
- 4. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 5. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "United Nations Convention on Independent Guarantees and Stand-by Letters of Credit," uncitral.un.org.

7 Bank guarantees and International letter of credit

In the intricate landscape of international trade, financial instruments such as bank guarantees and letters of credit (LCs) are indispensable. They mitigate risks, ensure payment, and facilitate trust between parties across borders. This chapter delves into the complexities of these instruments, exploring their legal frameworks, operational mechanisms, and the pivotal role they play in global commerce.

7.1 Introduction to Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

7.1.1 Definition and Purpose

- Bank Guarantees: A bank guarantee is a commitment by a financial institution to cover a loss if a borrower defaults on a debt or obligation. It serves as a safety net for beneficiaries, assuring them of payment even if the counterparty fails to fulfill contractual terms.
- Letters of Credit (LCs): An LC is a document issued by a bank guaranteeing that a seller will receive payment from the buyer, provided that the seller meets the specified conditions outlined in the LC. This instrument is crucial in international trade, where parties may be unfamiliar with each other's creditworthiness.

7.1.2 Types of Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

- **Performance Guarantees:** Ensure that a contractor completes a project as per the contract terms.
- Financial Guarantees: Assure repayment of a loan or financial obligation.
- **Standby Letters of Credit:** Function similarly to bank guarantees, providing payment assurance if the applicant defaults.
- **Commercial Letters of Credit:** Facilitate trade by ensuring payment upon the presentation of specified documents, such as bills of lading or invoices.

7.2 Legal Framework Governing Bank Guarantees and Letters of Credit

7.2.1 International Rules and Standards

- Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (UCP): Published by the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), the UCP provides standardized rules for LCs, ensuring uniformity and predictability in their application. The latest version, UCP 600, has been in effect since July 1, 2007.
- International Standby Practices (ISP98): Also published by the ICC, ISP98 offers a set of rules specifically for standby letters of credit, addressing their unique characteristics and usage.
- Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG): These rules, also from the ICC, standardize the practice of demand guarantees, providing clarity and consistency in their application.

7.2.2 National Regulations

While international rules provide a framework, national laws play a significant role in the enforcement and interpretation of these instruments. For instance:

- **United States:** The Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) Article 5 governs letters of credit, outlining the rights and obligations of parties involved.
- **European Union:** Member states have their regulations, but efforts have been made to harmonize practices through directives and the adoption of international standards.

7.2.3 United Nations Convention on Independent Guarantees and Stand-by Letters of Credit

Adopted in 1995, this convention aims to harmonize the law applicable to independent guarantees and standby letters of credit, promoting uniformity and reducing legal uncertainties in international transactions.

7.3 Operational Mechanisms

7.3.1 Issuance Process

- **Application:** The applicant requests the bank to issue a guarantee or LC, providing necessary details and documentation.
- **Assessment:** The bank evaluates the applicant's creditworthiness and the terms of the underlying contract.
- **Issuance:** Upon approval, the bank issues the instrument, specifying the conditions under which payment will be made.

7.3.2 Roles of Parties Involved

- **Applicant:** The party requesting the issuance, typically the buyer or contractor.
- Beneficiary: The party in whose favor the instrument is issued, usually the seller or project owner.
- **Issuing Bank:** The bank that issues the guarantee or LC on behalf of the applicant.
- Advising/Confirming Bank: In international transactions, a local bank may advise or confirm the instrument, adding its guarantee to that of the issuing bank.

7.3.3 Document Examination and Payment

Banks deal with documents, not goods or services. They examine the presented documents to ensure compliance with the terms of the instrument. If the documents conform, payment is made; if not, discrepancies are raised, and payment may be withheld.

7.4 Risk Mitigation and Legal Considerations

7.4.1 Fraud and Abuse

While these instruments provide security, they are not immune to fraud. Beneficiaries may present fraudulent documents, or applicants might misuse guarantees. Legal systems have developed doctrines, such as the "fraud exception," allowing banks to refuse payment in cases of clear fraud.

7.4.2 Independence Principle

A fundamental characteristic is the independence of the guarantee or LC from the underlying contract. This means that the bank's obligation to pay is separate from the performance of the contract between the applicant and beneficiary.

7.4.3 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

Determining the applicable law and jurisdiction is crucial, especially in disputes. Parties often specify these in the instrument to avoid uncertainties. International conventions and national laws provide frameworks, but parties must be diligent in their contractual stipulations.

7.5 Recent Developments and Trends

7.5.1 Digitalization

The advent of digital technologies has transformed the issuance and management of these instruments. Electronic documents and digital signatures are becoming standard, enhancing efficiency and reducing fraud. The ICC has introduced eUCP, supplementing UCP 600 to accommodate electronic presentations.

7.5.2 Sustainability and ESG Considerations

Financial institutions are increasingly incorporating Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG) criteria into their operations. This trend extends to trade finance, where banks assess the sustainability of projects before issuing guarantees or LCs.

7.5.3 Regulatory Changes

Regulatory bodies worldwide are updating frameworks to address emerging risks and incorporate technological advancements. Compliance with anti-money laundering (AML) and counter-terrorism financing (CTF) regulations has become more stringent, affecting the issuance and operation of these instruments.

7.6 Conclusion

Bank guarantees and international letters of credit are vital components of international trade, providing security and facilitating transactions across borders. Understanding their legal frameworks, operational mechanisms, and the evolving landscape is essential for practitioners and stakeholders in global commerce.

7.7 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "International Standby Practices (ISP98)," iccwbo.org.
- 3. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (UCP 600)," iccwbo.org.
- 4. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 5. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "United Nations Convention on Independent Guarantees and Stand-by Letters of Credit," uncitral.un.org.

8 Resolving disputes out of international relations and contracts

In the realm of international relations and contracts, disputes are an inevitable occurrence due to the complexities inherent in cross-border transactions, cultural differences, and varying legal systems. Effective dispute resolution mechanisms are essential to maintain harmonious international relations and ensure the enforceability of international contracts. This chapter delves into the various methods of resolving disputes arising from international relations and contracts, examining their legal frameworks, advantages, and challenges.

8.1 Introduction to International Dispute Resolution

International dispute resolution encompasses the methods and processes employed to resolve conflicts that arise between parties from different nations. These disputes may stem from international contracts, treaties, or other forms of international relations. The primary objective is to achieve a fair and enforceable resolution while respecting the diverse legal traditions and cultural contexts involved.

8.2 Methods of International Dispute Resolution

8.2.1 Diplomatic Negotiations

Diplomatic negotiations involve direct discussions between the parties to reach a mutually acceptable solution without third-party intervention. This method is often the first step in resolving disputes between states or international entities.

- Advantages: Flexibility, preservation of relationships, and confidentiality.
- Challenges: Potential power imbalances and lack of enforceability.

8.2.2 Mediation

Mediation is a voluntary process where a neutral third party, the mediator, facilitates communication between disputing parties to assist them in reaching a settlement.

- Advantages: Confidentiality, control over the outcome by the parties, and preservation of business relationships.
- Challenges: Non-binding nature and reliance on the willingness of parties to cooperate.

8.2.3 Arbitration

Arbitration involves the submission of a dispute to one or more arbitrators who render a binding decision. It is a widely used method in international commercial disputes.

- Advantages: Binding decisions, flexibility in procedure, and enforceability under the New York Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards.
- Challenges: Costs, potential delays, and limited grounds for appeal.

8.2.4 Litigation

Litigation refers to the process of resolving disputes through national courts. In international contexts, this involves complex issues of jurisdiction, choice of law, and enforcement of judgments.

- Advantages: Binding decisions and established procedural rules.
- *Challenges:* Jurisdictional complexities, potential bias, and difficulties in enforcing foreign judgments.

8.3 Legal Frameworks Governing International Dispute Resolution

8.3.1 International Conventions

Several international conventions provide frameworks for dispute resolution:

- **New York Convention (1958):** Facilitates the recognition and enforcement of foreign arbitral awards among its signatory states.
- **ICSID Convention (1965):** Establishes the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes, providing facilities for arbitration and conciliation of investment disputes.

8.3.2 Model Laws and Rules

- UNCITRAL Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration: Provides a template for states to harmonize their arbitration laws, promoting uniformity and predictability in international arbitration.
- **ICC Arbitration Rules:** Established by the International Chamber of Commerce, these rules are widely adopted in international arbitration proceedings.

8.4 Challenges in International Dispute Resolution

8.4.1 Jurisdictional Issues

Determining the appropriate forum for dispute resolution can be complex, especially when multiple jurisdictions are involved. Jurisdictional clauses in contracts and principles like forum non conveniens play crucial roles.

8.4.2 Enforcement of Judgments and Awards

While arbitral awards are generally enforceable under the New York Convention, enforcing foreign court judgments can be more challenging due to the lack of a universal enforcement mechanism.

8.4.3 Cultural and Legal Differences

Diverse legal traditions and cultural norms can lead to misunderstandings and affect the dispute resolution process. Awareness and sensitivity to these differences are essential for effective resolution.

8.5 Emerging Trends in International Dispute Resolution

8.5.1 Online Dispute Resolution (ODR)

The rise of digital technologies has led to the development of ODR platforms, facilitating the resolution of disputes through electronic means. This trend has been accelerated by the COVID-19 pandemic, highlighting the need for accessible and efficient dispute resolution mechanisms.

8.5.2 Investment Arbitration Reforms

Criticism of the investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) system has prompted discussions on reforms, including the establishment of a multilateral investment court and the introduction of appellate mechanisms to enhance transparency and consistency.

8.5.3 Emphasis on Mediation

There is a growing emphasis on mediation as a cost-effective and relationship-preserving method of dispute resolution. The Singapore Convention on Mediation (2019) aims to facilitate the enforcement of mediated settlement agreements, encouraging the use of mediation in international disputes.

8.6 Conclusion

Resolving disputes arising from international relations and contracts requires a nuanced understanding of various dispute resolution mechanisms, legal frameworks, and the challenges inherent in cross-border disputes. As international commerce and relations continue to evolve, so too must the methods and frameworks for resolving disputes, ensuring they remain effective, fair, and adaptable to the changing global landscape.

8.7 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID), "ICSID Convention," <u>icsid.worldbank.org</u>.
- 3. International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), "ICC Arbitration Rules," iccwbo.org.
- 4. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.
- 5. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "New York Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards," uncitral.un.org.
- 6. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "UNCITRAL Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration," <u>uncitral.un.org</u>.
- 7. United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), "United Nations Convention on International Settlement Agreements Resulting from Mediation," uncitral.un.org.

9 Performing services and employment relations on the EU market

The European Union (EU) has established a comprehensive legal and regulatory framework to facilitate the provision of services and to govern employment relations within its internal market. This chapter provides an in-depth analysis of the legal instruments, policies, and contemporary challenges associated with performing services and managing employment relations in the EU.

9.1 The EU Internal Market for Services

9.1.1 Legal Framework

The EU's internal market is founded on the principles of free movement, encompassing goods, services, capital, and persons. The Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU) enshrines the freedom to provide services across member states.

9.1.2 The Services Directive

Directive 2006/123/EC, commonly known as the Services Directive, aims to eliminate barriers to the free movement of services within the EU. It simplifies administrative procedures, enhances transparency, and promotes cross-border service provision.

9.1.3 Mutual Recognition of Professional Qualifications

Directive 2005/36/EC establishes a system for the recognition of professional qualifications, enabling professionals to practice their professions across member states. This directive facilitates labor mobility and addresses shortages in specific sectors.

9.2 Employment Relations in the EU

9.2.1 EU Employment Law

EU employment law sets minimum standards for working conditions, health and safety, and equal treatment. Key directives include:

- Working Time Directive (2003/88/EC): Regulates working hours, rest periods, and annual leave.
- **Equal Treatment Directives:** Address discrimination based on gender, race, age, disability, and other grounds.
- **Temporary Agency Work Directive (2008/104/EC):** Ensures equal treatment for temporary agency workers.

9.2.2 Social Dialogue and Collective Bargaining

The EU promotes social dialogue between employers and workers' representatives to negotiate employment conditions. Collective bargaining agreements play a significant role in shaping labor relations and are recognized at both national and EU levels.

9.2.3 Posting of Workers

Directive 96/71/EC regulates the posting of workers by companies to other member states, ensuring that posted workers receive the same rights and working conditions as local employees. The directive aims to prevent social dumping and protect workers' rights.

9.3 Challenges and Developments

9.3.1 Digitalization and the Gig Economy

The rise of digital platforms has transformed the labor market, leading to the proliferation of gig and platform work. The EU is addressing challenges related to employment status, social protection, and working conditions for platform workers.

9.3.2 Brexit and Its Implications

The United Kingdom's departure from the EU has introduced complexities in service provision and employment relations, particularly concerning the recognition of professional qualifications and labor mobility between the UK and EU member states.

9.3.3 COVID-19 Pandemic

The pandemic has significantly impacted the EU labor market, leading to increased telework, changes in employment patterns, and the need for robust social protection systems. The EU has implemented measures to support workers and businesses during the crisis.

9.4 Future Perspectives

The EU continues to adapt its legal and policy frameworks to address emerging challenges in the labor market. Initiatives such as the European Pillar of Social Rights aim to strengthen social protection, promote fair working conditions, and ensure equal opportunities for all workers.

9.5 Conclusion

Performing services and managing employment relations within the EU market require a comprehensive understanding of the legal frameworks, directives, and policies that govern these areas. As the labor market evolves, the EU remains committed to promoting fair and equitable working conditions, facilitating labor mobility, and addressing the challenges posed by digitalization and globalization.

9.6 References and further reading

- 1. Beheshiti, R., Saintier, S., Thomas, S. (2024). Bradgate's Commercial law. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press.
- 2. European Commission, "Employment, Social Affairs & Inclusion," ec.europa.eu.
- 3. European Parliament, "Free Movement of Workers," europarl.europa.eu.
- 4. Financial Times, "EU Jobs Deal Unlikely to Help UK Professionals, Warns Report," ft.com.
- 5. Financial Times, "EU Ministers Approve 'Status Quo' Rules for Gig Economy Workers," ft.com.
- 6. Kukec, B., Mežnar D. (2004). Veliki pravni priročnik za podjetnike. Založba Arkadija d.o.o., Ljubljana.

10 CASE STUDIES

10.1 Chapter 1: General Legal Terms

Case Study: The Enron Scandal

The Enron scandal stands as a seminal example of corporate fraud and corruption, profoundly impacting the business and legal communities. Enron Corporation, once a leading energy company, engaged in deceptive accounting practices to conceal its financial losses and inflate profits. This malfeasance led to the company's bankruptcy in December 2001, marking one of the largest corporate collapses in U.S. history. The scandal also resulted in the dissolution of Arthur Andersen LLP, Enron's auditing firm, which was implicated in the cover-up.

This case underscores the critical importance of understanding fundamental legal terms such as "fiduciary duty," "corporate governance," and "securities fraud." Enron's executives breached their fiduciary duties by prioritizing personal gain over the company's and its shareholders' interests. The failure in corporate governance structures allowed unethical practices to flourish unchecked. Additionally, the manipulation of financial statements constituted securities fraud, deceiving investors and regulators about the company's true financial health.

The Enron scandal prompted significant legal and regulatory reforms, including the enactment of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, aimed at enhancing corporate accountability and transparency.

Reference:

• "Enron Scandal: The Fall of a Wall Street Darling" – Investopedia.

Investopedia

10.2 Chapter 2: International Legal Sources

Case Study: The Kyoto Protocol

The Kyoto Protocol, adopted on December 11, 1997, in Kyoto, Japan, represents a landmark international treaty under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Its primary objective was to combat global warming by mandating industrialized nations to reduce greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, thereby addressing the escalating concerns over climate change.

Key Provisions and Commitments:

The Protocol established legally binding emission reduction targets for 37 industrialized countries and the European Community, collectively referred to as Annex I parties. These targets aimed for an average reduction of 5% against 1990 emission levels over the five-year period from 2008 to 2012. The treaty encompassed six GHGs: carbon dioxide (CO_2), methane (CH_4), nitrous oxide (N_2O), hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs), perfluorocarbons (PFCs), and sulphur hexafluoride (SF_6).

Mechanisms Introduced:

To facilitate compliance, the Kyoto Protocol introduced three market-based mechanisms:

- 1. **Clean Development Mechanism (CDM):** Allowed Annex I countries to implement emission-reduction projects in developing countries, earning certified emission reduction (CER) credits.
- 2. **Joint Implementation (JI):** Enabled Annex I countries to carry out emission-reduction projects in other Annex I countries, generating emission reduction units (ERUs).
- 3. **International Emissions Trading (IET):** Permitted Annex I countries to trade emission allowances among themselves to meet their targets.

Challenges and Criticisms:

Despite its groundbreaking nature, the Kyoto Protocol faced several challenges:

- **Non-Participation of Major Emitters:** The United States, one of the largest GHG emitters, signed but did not ratify the Protocol, citing potential economic drawbacks and the exclusion of developing countries from binding targets.
- Withdrawal of Canada: In 2011, Canada announced its withdrawal from the Protocol, effective December 2012, arguing that the treaty's targets were unachievable and that it did not cover major emitters like China and the United States.
- **Limited Impact on Global Emissions:** Critics contended that the Protocol's impact was minimal, as global emissions continued to rise, partly due to the rapid industrialization of developing nations not bound by the treaty's targets.

Legacy and Influence:

The Kyoto Protocol laid the groundwork for subsequent international climate agreements, notably the Paris Agreement adopted in 2015. While the Protocol's first commitment period concluded in 2012, and the second in 2020, its mechanisms and frameworks continue to influence global climate policy. The treaty underscored the necessity of collective action and the complexities inherent in negotiating binding international commitments.

Reference:

• "Kyoto Protocol" – United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change.

Britannica

10.3 Chapter 3: Company Law on the EU Level, EU Member States, and USA

Case Study: Volkswagen's Emissions Scandal ("Dieselgate")

In 2015, Volkswagen AG, a leading German automobile manufacturer, became embroiled in a significant corporate scandal known as "Dieselgate." The company was found to have installed software in diesel engines to manipulate emissions tests, allowing vehicles to meet regulatory standards during testing while emitting pollutants exceeding legal limits during normal operation. This deception affected approximately 11 million vehicles worldwide and led to substantial legal, financial, and reputational repercussions for Volkswagen.

Corporate Governance and Legal Implications:

The scandal exposed critical weaknesses in Volkswagen's corporate governance structure. The company's dual-board system, comprising a Management Board and a Supervisory Board, failed to detect or prevent the fraudulent activities. The Supervisory Board, responsible for overseeing management decisions, was criticized for its lack of independence and effectiveness. Notably, the State of Lower Saxony held a significant stake in Volkswagen and had representation on the Supervisory Board, raising concerns about potential conflicts of interest and the influence of political considerations on corporate oversight.

Comparative Legal Perspectives:

The Volkswagen case highlights differences in corporate governance and regulatory frameworks between the European Union (EU), its member states, and the United States:

- European Union and Germany: In Germany, the co-determination system mandates
 employee representation on corporate boards, aiming to balance stakeholder
 interests. However, in Volkswagen's case, this structure may have contributed to a
 lack of critical oversight, as close relationships between management and labor
 representatives potentially hindered effective governance.
- United States: In contrast, U.S. corporate governance emphasizes shareholder
 primacy, with boards primarily accountable to shareholders. The U.S. legal system
 responded swiftly to Volkswagen's misconduct, imposing significant fines and
 initiating criminal proceedings against company executives. The Environmental
 Protection Agency (EPA) played a pivotal role in uncovering the emissions cheating,
 demonstrating the effectiveness of regulatory oversight in enforcing environmental
 standards.

Legal and Financial Consequences:

Volkswagen faced extensive legal actions across multiple jurisdictions:

• United States: The company agreed to a \$14.7 billion settlement in the U.S., including vehicle buybacks, environmental remediation, and compensation to affected consumers. Additionally, Volkswagen pleaded guilty to criminal charges and paid \$2.8 billion in criminal fines.

• **European Union:** In the EU, Volkswagen faced investigations and fines from various member states. The European Commission also scrutinized the company's compliance with EU environmental regulations and consumer protection laws.

Reforms and Lessons Learned:

In the aftermath of the scandal, Volkswagen implemented significant corporate governance reforms, including restructuring its board to enhance oversight and accountability. The company also committed to a strategic shift towards electric vehicles and sustainable mobility solutions. The "Dieselgate" scandal serves as a cautionary tale, underscoring the importance of robust corporate governance, regulatory compliance, and ethical corporate culture in maintaining public trust and corporate integrity.

Reference:

• "Volkswagen emissions scandal" – Wikipedia.

Wikipedia

10.4 Chapter 4: Corporate Governance

Case Study: Wells Fargo Account Fraud Scandal

The Wells Fargo account fraud scandal, which came to light in 2016, serves as a profound example of corporate governance failure within a major financial institution. Over a period spanning from 2002 to 2016, Wells Fargo employees, driven by aggressive sales targets, opened millions of unauthorized bank and credit card accounts without customer consent. This unethical practice was aimed at meeting unrealistic sales goals and resulted in significant financial and reputational damage to the bank.

Corporate Governance Failures:

The scandal exposed several critical weaknesses in Wells Fargo's corporate governance structure:

- **Board Oversight:** The Board of Directors failed to exercise adequate oversight over the bank's operations and did not effectively monitor the implementation of sales practices. This lack of vigilance allowed unethical behaviors to persist unchecked.
- Executive Accountability: Senior executives, including then-CEO John Stumpf and Community Banking Head Carrie Tolstedt, were implicated in fostering a high-pressure sales culture that prioritized short-term gains over ethical standards and customer interests. Their actions, or lack thereof, contributed significantly to the perpetuation of fraudulent activities.
- **Risk Management:** The bank's risk management frameworks were inadequate in identifying and mitigating the risks associated with the aggressive sales strategies. This deficiency allowed fraudulent activities to continue over an extended period.

Legal and Financial Consequences:

The fallout from the scandal was extensive:

- Regulatory Fines: Wells Fargo agreed to pay \$3 billion to settle criminal and civil
 investigations into the fraudulent sales practices. This settlement addressed claims
 by the Department of Justice and the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- Leadership Changes: The scandal led to significant leadership changes, including the
 resignation of CEO John Stumpf and the termination of other senior executives.
 These changes were part of the bank's efforts to rebuild trust and restructure its
 governance framework.
- Operational Reforms: In response to the scandal, Wells Fargo implemented comprehensive reforms to its sales practices, governance structures, and risk management processes. These measures aimed to prevent future misconduct and restore the bank's reputation.

Lessons Learned:

The Wells Fargo scandal underscores the critical importance of robust corporate governance in maintaining ethical standards and protecting stakeholder interests:

- Ethical Culture: Establishing and nurturing an ethical corporate culture is essential.
 Organizations must ensure that performance targets do not incentivize unethical behavior.
- **Board Responsibility:** Boards of Directors must actively oversee management practices and ensure that risk management systems are effective in identifying and addressing potential misconduct.
- **Transparency and Accountability:** Maintaining transparency with stakeholders and holding individuals accountable for their actions are fundamental to sustaining trust and integrity within an organization.

Wall Street Journal

Reference:

- Wall Street Journal
- "Wells Fargo cross-selling scandal" Wikipedia. Wikipedia

10.5 Chapter 5: International Contract Law

Case Study: The Airbus-Boeing WTO Dispute

The protracted trade dispute between Airbus and Boeing, two of the world's leading aircraft manufacturers, serves as a seminal case in international contract law and trade relations. Initiated in 2004, this conflict centered on allegations of unfair government subsidies, with each company accusing the other of receiving illegal state aid that distorted the global aerospace market.

Background and Legal Proceedings:

In 2004, the United States filed a complaint with the World Trade Organization (WTO), asserting that the European Union (EU) had provided Airbus with subsidies that violated international trade agreements. The EU responded with a counter-complaint, alleging that Boeing benefited from unfair subsidies through U.S. government contracts and tax incentives. These parallel cases led to extensive legal proceedings within the WTO

WTO Findings and Rulings:

Over the years, the WTO issued several rulings:

- **2010:** The WTO found that Airbus had received illegal subsidies from European governments, including launch aid and infrastructure support, which adversely affected Boeing's market position.
- **2011:** The WTO determined that Boeing had also received illegal subsidies from the U.S. government, including research and development funding and tax breaks, which harmed Airbus's competitiveness.

These findings led to authorized retaliatory tariffs by both the U.S. and the EU, escalating trade tensions and impacting various industries beyond aerospace.

Resolution and Implications:

In June 2021, after 17 years of litigation, the U.S. and the EU reached a truce, agreeing to suspend the retaliatory tariffs for five years and collaborate on addressing non-market practices in the aerospace sector. This agreement marked a significant step toward resolving one of the longest-running disputes in WTO history and underscored the importance of international cooperation in trade relations.

Lessons in International Contract Law:

The Airbus-Boeing dispute highlights several critical aspects of international contract law:

- State Aid and Fair Competition: The case underscores the complexities of defining and regulating state aid within international trade agreements to ensure fair competition.
- **Dispute Resolution Mechanisms:** It illustrates the role of international bodies like the WTO in adjudicating trade disputes and enforcing compliance with global trade rules.

• **Impact on Global Trade Relations:** The dispute demonstrates how bilateral conflicts can have widespread implications, affecting global supply chains and international economic relations.

Reference:

• "Airbus-Boeing WTO dispute: What you need to know" – DW.

Deutsche Welle

10.6 Chapter 6: Business Contracts

Case Study: Apple's Supplier Responsibility and Ethical Sourcing Practices

Apple Inc., a global leader in technology, has faced scrutiny over its supply chain practices, particularly concerning labor conditions and environmental standards. The company's approach to supplier responsibility offers a comprehensive case study on the complexities of managing business contracts in a globalized economy.

Supplier Code of Conduct:

Apple has established a stringent Supplier Code of Conduct that mandates suppliers to provide safe working conditions, treat workers with dignity and respect, act fairly and ethically, and use environmentally responsible practices. This code applies to all suppliers and their subsidiaries, affiliates, and subcontractors providing goods or services to Apple.

Labor Practices and Human Rights:

Despite these guidelines, Apple has encountered challenges in ensuring compliance across its supply chain. Reports have surfaced alleging labor rights violations, including excessive working hours, underage labor, and discriminatory hiring practices. For instance, in 2024, allegations emerged that Foxconn, a major Apple supplier, discriminated against married women in its hiring processes in India. Indian labor officials investigated these claims, highlighting the difficulties in enforcing ethical labor standards across diverse legal and cultural landscapes.

Environmental Responsibility:

Apple's commitment to environmental sustainability is reflected in its efforts to decarbonize its supply chain by 2030. The company collaborates with suppliers to improve energy efficiency and identify sources of high-quality renewable energy. However, challenges persist, particularly concerning the sourcing of raw materials. In 2024, the government of Congo questioned Apple over the potential use of conflict minerals from its troubled eastern region, raising concerns about human rights violations linked to mineral extraction.

Contractual Obligations and Enforcement:

Apple enforces its Supplier Code of Conduct through regular assessments and audits. Suppliers are required to educate their employees on workplace rights and are held accountable for any violations. Non-compliance can lead to termination of the business relationship. This contractual framework underscores the importance of clear terms and enforcement mechanisms in business contracts to uphold ethical standards.

Lessons Learned:

Apple's experiences highlight the complexities of managing ethical business contracts in a global supply chain:

• **Due Diligence:** Continuous monitoring and assessment of suppliers are crucial to ensure compliance with ethical standards.

- **Transparency:** Open communication and transparency with stakeholders, including consumers and regulatory bodies, are essential in addressing and mitigating ethical concerns.
- Adaptability: Companies must be prepared to adapt their contractual obligations and enforcement strategies to address emerging ethical challenges in a dynamic global environment.

Reference:

• "Apple Supplier Code of Conduct" – Apple Inc.

<u>Apple</u>

10.7 Chapter 7: Bank Guarantees and International Letters of Credit

Case Study: Banco Santander's Financing of Mexican Wind Energy Projects

In the realm of international trade and finance, bank guarantees and letters of credit are pivotal instruments that facilitate cross-border transactions by mitigating risks associated with payment and performance. A notable example of their application is Banco Santander's involvement in financing wind energy projects in Mexico, which underscores the critical role these financial instruments play in supporting large-scale international projects.

Background:

Mexico has been actively expanding its renewable energy capacity, particularly in wind energy, to meet growing energy demands and environmental commitments. International financial institutions, including Banco Santander, have been instrumental in providing the necessary financial support for these initiatives.

Banco Santander's Role:

Banco Santander has engaged in several key projects:

1. Oaxaca Wind Farm Complex:

In 2021, ACCIONA, a global leader in sustainable solutions, signed an agreement with Banco Santander through the ClimateTrade platform to offset 145,000 tons of CO₂. This was achieved by transferring Certified Emissions Reduction certificates (CERs) from ACCIONA's Oaxaca wind farm complex in Mexico. This transaction not only supported Banco Santander's carbon neutrality goals but also highlighted the bank's commitment to financing renewable energy projects.

2. Delaro Wind Farm Project:

In 2019, Banco Santander, in collaboration with the North American Development Bank (NADB), Banorte, and EKF (Denmark's Export Credit Agency), signed a loan agreement to finance the 117 MW Delaro wind farm project in Reynosa, Tamaulipas. This project involved the installation of approximately 27 wind turbines and the construction of a substation to collect the energy generated. The electricity produced was intended for a group of commercial and industrial consumers under long-term power purchase agreements.

Application of Financial Instruments:

In these projects, Banco Santander utilized financial instruments such as bank guarantees and letters of credit to facilitate transactions and mitigate risks:

- Bank Guarantees: Provided assurance to project developers and contractors regarding the fulfillment of financial obligations, thereby enhancing trust among stakeholders.
- Letters of Credit: Ensured that payments to suppliers and contractors were made promptly upon the fulfillment of specified conditions, thereby facilitating smooth procurement and construction processes.

Impact and Significance:

Banco Santander's involvement in these projects underscores the importance of bank guarantees and letters of credit in:

- Risk Mitigation: By providing financial assurances, these instruments reduce the risk
 of non-payment and non-performance, which is crucial in large-scale international
 projects.
- Facilitating International Trade: They enable cross-border transactions by providing a secure framework for payments, thereby promoting international trade and investment.
- **Supporting Sustainable Development:** The financing of renewable energy projects aligns with global sustainability goals and demonstrates how financial institutions can contribute to environmental initiatives.

Conclusion:

Banco Santander's financing of wind energy projects in Mexico illustrates the vital role that bank guarantees and letters of credit play in international finance. These instruments not only facilitate the execution of large-scale projects by mitigating financial risks but also support global efforts toward sustainable development.

Reference:

• "ACCIONA supports Banco Santander's carbon neutrality target through its Oaxacas wind farm in Mexico" – ACCIONA.

Acciona

10.8 Chapter 8: Resolving Disputes Arising from International Relations and Contracts Case Study: The Lassana Diarra v. FIFA Dispute

The case of former French footballer Lassana Diarra against the Fédération Internationale de Football Association (FIFA) serves as a significant example of resolving disputes arising from international contracts and regulations. This legal battle centered on FIFA's regulations concerning player transfers and contract terminations, raising critical questions about the balance between organizational rules and individual rights within international sports governance.

Background:

In 2014, Lassana Diarra unilaterally terminated his contract with Russian club Lokomotiv Moscow, citing unpaid wages. Subsequently, FIFA's Dispute Resolution Chamber ordered Diarra to pay €10 million in compensation to Lokomotiv Moscow for breach of contract. Additionally, FIFA imposed a worldwide ban on Diarra until the payment was made, effectively preventing him from signing with new clubs.

Legal Proceedings:

Diarra challenged FIFA's decision, arguing that the imposed sanctions violated his rights under European Union (EU) law, particularly concerning the freedom of movement for workers. The case was referred to the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU) to assess the compatibility of FIFA's regulations with EU law.

CJEU Ruling:

In October 2024, the CJEU ruled in favor of Diarra, declaring that certain FIFA regulations on player transfers and contract terminations were incompatible with EU competition law and the freedom of movement. The court found that FIFA's rules imposed disproportionate restrictions on players, hindering their ability to seek employment freely within the EU.

Implications:

This landmark ruling has profound implications for international sports governance and contract law:

- **Regulatory Reforms:** FIFA may need to amend its regulations to align with EU law, potentially altering the global football transfer system.
- Player Rights: The decision strengthens the position of players regarding contract negotiations and terminations, emphasizing the protection of individual rights over organizational regulations.
- **Precedent for Future Disputes:** The case sets a precedent for resolving similar disputes in international sports, highlighting the role of supranational courts in adjudicating conflicts between organizational rules and individual rights.

Conclusion:

The Lassana Diarra v. FIFA case underscores the complexities of resolving disputes arising from international contracts and regulations. It illustrates the necessity for organizational rules to comply with broader legal frameworks, ensuring the protection of individual rights within the global sports industry.

Reference:

• "Will global soccer be reshaped after EU's top court issued a major ruling in Lassana Diarra case?" – AP News.

AP News

10.9 Chapter 9: Performing Services and Employment Relations on the EU Market

Case Study: Ryanair's Employment Practices and Legal Challenges in the European Union

Ryanair, Europe's largest low-cost airline, has faced significant legal scrutiny regarding its employment practices across various EU member states. The airline's approach to labor relations, particularly concerning the application of Irish law to employees based in other countries, has led to numerous legal disputes and court rulings that have shaped the understanding of employment relations within the EU market.

Background:

Ryanair's business model involves basing its aircraft and crews in multiple EU countries while maintaining that employment contracts are governed by Irish law. This practice has been contentious, as employees argue that local labor laws should apply, given their work location. The crux of the disputes centers on determining the applicable national law for employment contracts and the jurisdiction for legal claims.

Key Legal Developments:

1. European Court of Justice (ECJ) Ruling in 2017:

In September 2017, the ECJ delivered a landmark judgment in the case of Nogueira and Others v. Crewlink Ireland Ltd and Ryanair Designated Activity Company. The court ruled that the concept of 'place where the employee habitually carries out his work' cannot be equated with that of 'home base' as defined in aviation regulations. This decision clarified that employees could bring legal proceedings in the country where they perform their duties, rather than being limited to the jurisdiction stipulated in their contracts.

2. Belgian Court Ruling in 2018:

Following the ECJ's guidance, a Belgian court ruled that Ryanair cabin crew based in Belgium could have their employment contracts governed by Belgian law, despite the airline's insistence on Irish law. This decision reinforced the principle that local labor laws apply to employees working within a specific country, ensuring better protection of workers' rights.

3. Spanish Supreme Court Decision in 2024:

In April 2024, Spain's Supreme Court declared null and void the changes Ryanair made to working conditions for its local staff during the COVID-19 pandemic. The court found that the airline unilaterally imposed pay cuts and reduced rest days without proper consultation, violating Spanish labor laws. This ruling emphasized the necessity for employers to adhere to local employment regulations and engage in good faith negotiations with employees.

Implications for Employment Relations in the EU:

These legal challenges and rulings have significant implications for employment relations within the EU:

- **Jurisdictional Clarity:** The ECJ's decision provides clarity on jurisdictional matters, allowing employees to seek legal recourse in the country where they perform their work, thereby enhancing access to justice.
- **Application of Local Labor Laws:** The rulings affirm that local labor laws take precedence over contractual stipulations that seek to apply foreign laws, ensuring that employees receive protections afforded by the country in which they work.
- **Employer Compliance:** Employers operating across multiple EU countries must ensure compliance with local labor laws and cannot rely solely on the legal frameworks of their home country.

Conclusion:

Ryanair's legal challenges concerning its employment practices underscore the complexities of performing services and managing employment relations within the EU market. The evolving legal landscape necessitates that multinational companies align their employment contracts and practices with the labor laws of each member state where they operate, ensuring the protection of workers' rights and adherence to legal standards.

Reference:

• "Ryanair loses EU court case to keep cabin crew under Irish law when abroad" – The Irish Post.

Irish Post

11 Progress tests

Chapter 1: General Legal Terms

1. Which of the following best defines "jurisdiction"?

- a) The process of drafting a legal contract
- b) The authority of a court to hear and decide a case
- c) The enforcement of a legal judgment
- d) The establishment of a legal entity

2. What is "fiduciary duty"?

- a) A legal obligation to act in the best interest of another party
- b) A duty to adhere strictly to employment contracts
- c) A responsibility to comply with tax laws
- d) A requirement to report financial transactions

Chapter 2: International Legal Sources

3. Which international legal instrument governs contracts for the international sale of goods?

- a) The Hague Convention
- b) The CISG (United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods)
- c) The Paris Agreement
- d) The WTO Agreement

4. Customary international law derives from which of the following?

- a) Written constitutions of states
- b) Consistent state practice and a sense of legal obligation
- c) Court rulings from specific jurisdictions
- d) National legislation

Chapter 3: Company Law on the EU Level, EU Member States, and USA

5. Which state is most commonly associated with corporate law in the United States?

- a) California
- b) Texas
- c) Delaware
- d) New York

6. What is the primary EU directive governing cross-border mergers of companies?

- a) Directive 2004/25/EC
- b) Directive 2017/1132/EU
- c) Directive 2005/56/EC
- d) Directive 2019/2121/EU

Chapter 4: Corporate Governance

7. Which principle is central to corporate governance?

- a) Shareholder primacy
- b) Debt maximization
- c) Minimized transparency
- d) Resource allocation

8. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 was enacted in response to which corporate scandal?

- a) Enron
- b) Volkswagen
- c) Wells Fargo
- d) Apple

Chapter 5: International Contract Law

9. Which of the following principles is key in international contract law?

- a) Pacta sunt servanda (agreements must be kept)
- b) Caveat emptor (buyer beware)
- c) Nulla poena sine lege (no penalty without law)
- d) Res judicata (a matter judged)

10. Which of the following governs international arbitration agreements?

- a) New York Convention
- b) Kyoto Protocol
- c) General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)
- d) WTO Agreement

Chapter 6: Business Contracts

11. Which clause in a business contract typically addresses unforeseen events preventing contractual performance?

- a) Arbitration clause
- b) Confidentiality clause
- c) Force majeure clause
- d) Liquidated damages clause

12. A franchising agreement involves which of the following?

- a) Licensing intellectual property for a fixed fee
- b) One party operating a business under another party's established brand
- c) Both parties sharing equal ownership of a business
- d) Temporary assignment of employees

Chapter 7: Bank Guarantees and International Letters of Credit

13. Which set of rules governs letters of credit in international trade?

- a) Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG)
- b) Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits (UCP 600)
- c) International Standby Practices (ISP98)
- d) General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT)

14. What is the main purpose of a bank guarantee?

- a) To insure against currency fluctuations
- b) To ensure payment if the buyer defaults
- c) To secure the physical delivery of goods
- d) To facilitate cross-border mergers

Chapter 8: Resolving Disputes Out of International Relations and Contracts

15. Which international body primarily handles state-to-state trade disputes?

- a) WTO Dispute Settlement Body
- b) International Court of Justice (ICJ)
- c) International Criminal Court (ICC)
- d) European Court of Human Rights

16. The New York Convention facilitates the enforcement of which type of awards?

- a) National court rulings
- b) International arbitral awards
- c) Labor tribunal decisions
- d) Trade agreements

Chapter 9: Performing Services and Employment Relations on the EU Market

17. The Posting of Workers Directive ensures which of the following?

- a) Equal pay for posted workers and local employees
- b) Priority hiring of local workers
- c) Uniform social security laws across the EU
- d) Standardization of company tax obligations

18. Which case highlighted the jurisdictional issue of applying national labor laws to Ryanair employees?

- a) Viking Line Case
- b) Laval Case
- c) Nogueira v. Ryanair
- d) Diarra v. FIFA

Answer Key

- 1. **b)**
- 2. a)
- 3. **b)**
- 4. **b)**
- 5. **c)**
- 6. **d)**
- 7. **a)**
- 8. **a)**
- 9. **a)**
- 10. a)
- 11. c)
- 12. **b)**
- 13. **b)**
- 14. **b)**
- 15. **a)**
- 16. **b)**
- 17. a)
- 18. **c)**



12 OTHER MATERIALS

12.1 Slides and handouts

PowerPoint slides and handouts